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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting, held on 26 March 2015
Present:  Parish Councillors – M Heenan (Chairman), D Davies (Vice Chairman & DC),Y Watkins 
In attendance: Cllr PAwford (CC), R Hicks (Clerk),4 members of the public
1. Apologies for Absence:   Cllrs S Bennett 
2. Approval of the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 27th March 2014

The minutes, which have been available in the Parish Office and on the parish web-site, were approved and signed by Chairman
3. Police Report 
Crime
Figures

Offence

       2013/4 

                  2014/15
Violence


2                                            10
Sexual Offences

1



1
Robbery


0



0

Burglary-Dwelling

2



1
Burglary – Non Dwelling
3


            1 
Theft of/from Veh.

4



3
Theft – Other

          12


            7
Fraud/Forgery


0



1
Damage


4



3
Drugs



5



4
Others



0



0
Totals

                       33                                            31                     
Previous Years

2012/13                                   62
2011/12                                   38
2010/11                                   30
2009/10                                   73
2008/9



39

2007/8



40

The above figures are those incidents, which have been reported to the police.  If a crime is not reported then it does not appear in the stats, which in turn means that as far as the Police are aware it has not occurred.  This causes problems in prioritizing matters.  Please report everything that occurs and ask for a crime number if  a crime has been committed, not just an incident number.

Road Traffic Accidents

     


         Damage  
Slight              Serious Injury

Fatal




 20

    5

           1                            0                  These figures only represent accidents that have been reported to the police. There are probably a lot more that do not get reported to us.

Incidents

The number of incidents reported within the parish for the last 12 months are as follows: - (Last years figures in brackets)

Grade 1
-     95     (76)   (Attendance as soon as possible)

Grade 2
-     29
 (127) (Attendance that day)

Grade 3
-     17
   (61)   (Attendance over the next few days)

Grade 4
-     27
 (107) (For information etc)

Total

-   168   (371)

The Police Point at Newent Library is open for personal visits two hours per week.  Tuesdays from 11am-noon and Thursdays 2pm-3pm.  We can often be found there in addition to this as we now start and finish our duty there.
We have 24/7 access to our room at the library and can see people by appointment for statements etc outside of the library’s normal opening hours.
Police Community Support Officers 
We have one extra full time Police Community Support Officer for Newent and its area.  Each Officer is now responsible for between 7 and 8 Parishes.
We continue to benefit with our contact with your Village Agents and have improved our knowledge of the elderly and vulnerable in your area.
4. Neighbourhood Watch Report
1. The roll of NHW is for neighbours to support each other by keeping an eye on each other’s property and belongings, reporting incidents that may upset the ambience of the area and the circulation of information received from the Police or their neighbours.

     2.    There are some 718 households in the Village of Highnam.

     3.   NHW is arranged around NHW co-ordinators who take on responsibility for a small number

           of properties in the area where they live. This is usually 12 to 15 properties.

4. There has been the usual turnover of co-ordinators as a result of people leaving the village or reaching an age where they feel unable to continue. The overall number of schemes has been reduced from 28 to 26. The number of properties included in a scheme is now 535.

5. It is becoming increasingly difficult find replacement co-ordinators.

6. When there has been an incident that could impact on Highnam, all co-ordinators receive ‘Watchword Messages’ from the Police either by e mail or by telephone. The co-ordinators can then make a judgement as to whether it merits the information being shared with their neighbours either by e mail, a telephone call or a slip of paper through the letterbox.

7. With the exception of a small number of incidences of housebreaking, reported crime in Highnam is still considered by the Police to be very low. Anti social behaviour is managed to a certain extent by patrolling PCSOs attending known problem locations.

8. As the Key co-ordinator for Highnam, I have direct contact with the NHW Field Officer in Coleford. The Field Officer is employed full time by Gloucestershire Police.

9. Of concern is the withdrawal of funding from the five Gloucestershire NHW Associations by the Police and Crime Commissioner’s Office. This has meant that funding for many items such as newsletters, mailing costs, AGM expenses and funding for specialist courses such as self defence for ladies is no longer available. Despite representations being made directly to the PCC, the funding has not been restored. 

10. As a result of the above, I have resigned as the Chairman of the West Gloucestershire NHW. 
11. It remains my intention to step down as the Highnam Key Co-ordinator but I have been unsuccessful in finding a willing replacement. Notwithstanding, I will continue until a replacement has been found.

12. I would like to take this opportunity to thank all the co-ordinators in Highnam who provide their support, the Police and in particular Brian our Rural Beat Officer and the PCSOs who regularly patrol Highnam and who respond quickly to our problems. I would also wish to thank the distributers of The Link who distribute the Association NHW Newsletter and, finally, the encouragement and support NHW receives from the Parish Council.

5. Chairman’s Report  
Thank you for attending on what is, for a change, a not too cold and miserable night. I will give you a short summary of what the Parish Council has been doing this past year. The Council has been fairly stable for numbers, having lost one member but gained another. The Council is elected every four years and that period is almost up, the new council will be formed in May and if anyone is interested in standing there are sure to be vacancies.

You should have received your Council Tax notifications for next year by now and you will have noticed that the amount you are being charged on behalf of the Parish Council has remained the same. Both the Borough and the County have also kept their charges unchanged, and even the Police funding has not increased. I think this reflects well on our Parish, and Borough Councils as the tax has now remained unchanged for several years which speaks of good housekeeping all round. Long may it stay that way.

Flooding has not been a problem this year, for a change, as we have not had a particularly wet winter but this means it's easy to forget the enormous amount of work that has been done by the relevant authorities to alleviate the problem, they deserve our thanks.

Roads are a subject that occupies much of our attention and this is  the case this year as usual. Potholes and general disrepair of drains and verges remain an ongoing concern and we owe a vote of thanks to Phil Awford, our County Councillor, for his efforts in nagging the Highways authorities about this, things are bad but without his work they would be much worse.  On the congestion front the problem continues. It remains to be seen whether the recent work at the Over roundabout will have much effect, time will tell. 

The cycle path to Over is in poor condition as is usual at this time of the year. The ownership of this is finally being sorted out between Over Farm and the County Council, though it is taking a very long time to happen. Once this is established we should be able to bring pressure to bear to get it properly maintained. 

The Community Centre continues to do well. The Chairman of the trust, Yan Watkins, will be giving his report later so I won't steal his thunder.

The childrens play area continues to be popular and well used. You may recall that last year the Borough Council announced, to our surprise, that they were taking over responsibility for its upkeep. They subsequently offered it back to the Parish but as we could see no advantage to accepting it we declined.

The Fun Day was staged again in 2014 and was once more a success. There is another scheduled for 2015 but I have been told that the present committee, under the leadership of Kath Cudby, are calling it a day after this year so its future after this year will be something for the Parish Council to consider. 

Neighbourhood Watch has continued to operate but I am told that its future is in doubt due to lack of funding from the Police Authority. It will be a shame if it goes as it does provide a very useful function – keeping crime rates low and enabling us to respond as good neighbours when the rare problems crop up. We are also grateful to our community support officers, and our PC, Brian Howard for all the work they do on our behalf.

On the law and order front you have heard the Police report so I need say no more on that. The car park at Highnam Woods remains closed and I am not aware of any plans by the RSPB, who own it, to reopen it.

Planning has become a subject of much interest  this year. The granting of outline planning permission for some 91 homes on land adjacent to Lassington Lane has led to a lot of comment, much of it ignorant and misinformed. It is a fact that, under the Joint Core Strategy, Cheltenham, Gloucester and Tewkesbury Borough have to find sites for some 30,000 plus houses. Earlier in the process of developing this strategy Highnam was threatened with several thousand houses and it is only the efforts of Councillors Derek Davies and Phil Awford which prevented that. We ended up being classed as a Service Village and will be expected to take something like 108 houses as a result. The 91 will contribute towards this and it shouldn't be too difficult to accommodate the remainder during the plan period which goes until 2032. Those people who have been going around demanding that nothing at all be built within the Parish are not being realistic, in fact they should be congratulating our representatives on keeping development within reasonable levels. 

The Parish Council has continued working on the Neighbourhood Development Plan. We are now approaching the end of the process and every household in the Parish recently received a copy of the draft plan. Once this has been available for six weeks consultation at Parish level it will be passed to Tewkesbury Borough who will comment then make it available for a further six weeks of consultation. After that it goes to the Inspectorate and finally will be offered to the residents of Highnam Parish in a referendum, probably in late summer.  

Turning now to the wider environment, our extensive network of public and permissive footpaths continue to offer a valuable amenity to the community and we are grateful to Andy Fowler and his volunteers for keeping them maintained. We are aware however that it is actually a statutory duty of the landowners to do this so we will be reminding them of that. 

We are very fortunate indeed to have a team of 8 volunteer litter pickers who work hard all year round to keep our village looking clean and tidy. Many thanks to them!  

The allotments continue to be a great success, it’s a real pleasure to go and look at what’s growing and see the remarkable well tended plots - all part of sustainable living in Highnam.

We try to ensure that what we are doing is communicated to the village in regular updates in the Link submitted by Richard Hicks, our Clerk.  Richard  also maintains our website as the primary source of information on the work of the Council. We are pleased that once again the audit of our accounts gave us a clean bill of health last year. You will also know we have maintained regular office hours for the parish office. I'd like to take this opportunity to thank Richard for his hard work on behalf of all of us.

So that's my report but before I finish I must acknowledge all the enthusiasm and hard work of my fellow councillors, our County Councillor Phil Awford, and District Councillor Derek Davies;.  Everything we do depends on people generously giving of their time and abilities. 

So many thanks to you all for your support and the support of the people of Highnam.

As you may know, I am not standing for re-election when the Parish Council finishes its term this year. There is nothing sinister in this, I have been on the Council for nine years, four of them as Chairman, and I feel it's time to move on and give someone else a turn. Thank you for all the help and support I have received during this time.

6. District Councillor’s Report 
Cllr Derek Davies gave the following report.

First allow me to thank you the residents of Highnam for giving me the privilege of being your representative as District Councillor for Tewkesbury Borough Council for the past 28 years.
For my part, it has been a pleasure to live and work in this lovely village of Highnam for all that time.  Much of my time for the past five years has been spent working on the ‘Joint Core Strategy’.  That is Planning for Tewkesbury, Cheltenham and Gloucester.  Most of that means finding sufficient development for the next twenty years.

The Government in its wisdom decided that the rate of building new houses was too small to satisfy demand, and that being the case we must have a plan covering the period up to 2031.  That plan has now been delivered to the Secretary of State, Wilfred Pickles, who will rule on the soundness of our strategic housing plan.  Some 30,000 dwellings over the planning period are now being examined for soundness and sustainability.

During the planning period, Highnam became a target for very high numbers being suggested by all and sundry; Gloucester claimed that Highnam was a suburb of Glouceser, what a cheek!

My task was to make sure that the outrageous figures being talked about were refuted, whilst agreeing that everybody should take some development to avoid developers having free range to do what they liked because TBC did not have a 5 year strategic plan.  While all this was going on the Neighbourhood Development Plan for Highnam was being prepared by our Chairman, Mike Heenan, during which a plan for 90 dwellings at Lassington Lane was passed by Tewkesbury; so we have been under enormous pressure from developers and neighbouring authorities. 

The total number of dwellings being proposed for the 3 authorities of Tewkesbury, Gloucester and Cheltenham amounts to 30,000 over the next 20 years; this is a big ask but we must take our fair share and my belief is that Highnam has enough, with the 90 houses already passed by TBC. This will be my main task if re-elected on 7th May.
I would now like to convey my thanks to Mike Heenan and fellow Parish Councilllors for the courtesy extended to me over the past 4 years, not forgetting Richard Hicks, our very efficient Parish Clerk.

7. County Councillor’s Report
Cllr P Awford gave the following report:
Please accept this as my Annual Report to Highnam Parish Council , it is a privilege to serve as your County Councillor .

The County Council has to find further savings of some £25 million over the life of this Administration , a great challenge particularly  given the increasing demands on the Adult Care and Children’s Services and Safeguarding budgets  .

Highways always feature in Highnam both with congestion and maintenance.

Firstly , we are seeing the benefits of the work carried out on the A40 at the Over roundabout , however , this has led to some delays on the A417 from Maisemore ,  Gloucestershire Highways are looking at what we may do in order to improve flow from that side .

More locally, I have committed some of my Highways Local Funding to again carry out extra work in the village this year, drainage gullies and weed spraying being the main work 

I have also used some of my Active Together funding to help Highnam FC under 16 ,s this season , it has been very successful and I hope leads to them continuing next season at under 18 level !! 

Both Derek and I as your District Councillors continue to oppose major developments in Highnam , we believe that development should be limited to a reasonable number as a Service Village only , our infrastructure and character does not lend itself to massive growth and we remain determined to fight any such proposals 

8. Highnam Community Centre Trust
The trust have seen another strong year and continues to abide by the stated aims of its constitution.

The business year 2013/4 saw strong bookings and an annual revenue in excess of £42,000. While the Trust saw a net loss over the year, this figure was small and related to ongoing maintenance costs.  There are significant cash reserves held that assure both essential maintenance and repairs can be made in a timely manner and periods of operating loss can be covered.

In the six months to March 2015, the Halls saw over 750 bookings generating a revenue of over £23,000.  It is estimated that over the course of the 2014/15 business year the Halls will see a footfall of over 20,000 user visits.

The Trust will continue its business strategy of encouraging commercial serviced bookings during the working week while supporting both local groups and casual bookings throughout the week.  By providing a service to commercial organisations the Trust can generate a necessary revenue stream without having to engage the local community in fund raising events.
Significant steps have been taken in the last 12 months to improve the Health and Safety responsibilities of the Trust including the production of a comprehensive Health And Safety manual, electrical safety checks across all three Halls and a survey of the trees the Trust are responsible for.  These actions have both improved the facilities for all users and reduced the legal exposure of the Trust; this has been a considerable amount of work for the Bookings Manager.

The continued success of the Trust could not have happened without the ongoing efforts and support of the Bookings Manager, Bill Hawkes, and the Caretaker, Mark Farmer.  The trustees would like to thank Bill and Mark for providing such a quality of service to the local and wider community.

Finally, I would like to take the opportunity to acknowledge the Board of Trustees who give their time and experience voluntarily; the Treasurer Bob Train and Trustees Martyn Ridge and Wayne Davis.  The contribution they make is not immediately visible to the local community but is essential to the successful management of the Trust.

 9. Williams Andrews. Foundation Report
The trustees of this local charity would like to bring its purpose and the way it operates to the attention of Highnam residents at this year’s APM.

The Foundation, which dates from early Victorian times, exists to promote and support educational and training needs. It has between £800 - £1000 to disburse each year from its investments to those in need of financial assistance who are resident in the Parish of Highnam.  Over recent years, grants have been made to assist with the purchase of equipment for the Scouts, towards the costs of sixth formers’ attendance at conferences and participation in overseas’ aid projects.  Individual families have received grants towards participation in the Primary School residential projects.  The trustees are also prepared to consider making contributions towards the costs of books for students embarking on university and college courses where there is a particular need.  Last year a grant was been made to the Primary School for whole class music lessons. 

Last year the Foundation received confirmation from the County Council that the Education Dept no longer has an interest in the Foundation and that it could make amendments to the constitution that it feels are appropriate.  The Constitution was therefore changed under the 'Application of Income' section to include any child attending the Primary School in Highnam for the purpose of Highnam School activities only.  All Trustees would now be appointed by Highnam Parish Council, which was agreed at a Council meeting. The Trustees are Mrs S Humble, Mrs J Smith, Mrs J Dole, Lt Col RA Retd E Felton and Mrs S Smith. 

The Foundation publicises the availability of such grants mainly through The Link, the parish Council web-site and noticeboard and Mrs Humble has regular contact with the primary school.    In the case of grants to individuals and families, the Foundation’s discussions and decisions are confidential.

The amount of money at the Foundation’s disposal is relatively small, but the trustees believe that the Foundation continues to be able to make a useful contribution both to individual families and to groups within the community.

The trustees are pleased to invite any resident of Highnam who would like to discuss the possibility of a grant being made in the categories outlined above to contact either the Foundation’s Chairman Mrs Sheila Humble on 01452 526556 or the Clerk to the Foundation, Jean Rosam on 01452 416946.  This could be in connection with a personal enquiry or an organisation in the village.

(from Jean Rosam, Hon Clerk to the William Andrews Foundation).
10. Questions from Floor
Q asked about Lassington Lane housing proposals – there is no progress at present

Q asked about TBC Assessment of Land Availability – this is a speculative document and does not 

    mean that these areas are available for building

Q asked about a health grant made to Highnam

Q asked about Parish Council Project Reserves, and whether there were any capital plans being 

    Considered

Q asked regarding identification of public open space in Highnam for NDP – most grass areas in 

    Highnam have been listed as Assets of Community Value and identified in NDP
The meeting closed at 8.03pm.

Signed _______________________________________________        Date __________________
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